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Description 
Briefing on the status of the White Flint 2 Sector Plan and the Rock Spring Master Plan. 
 
Staff Recommendation: Discussion 
 
Summary 
Staff will provide a briefing and status update on the White Flint 2 Sector Plan and the Rock 
Spring Master Plan.  This briefing will focus on the outreach efforts to date and the preliminary 
results of the transportation modeling.    
 
Project Overview 
The White Flint 2 Sector Plan was initiated in April 2015 and the Planning Board approved the 
Scope of Work on September 3, 2015.  The Rock Spring Master Plan began in June 2015 and the 
Planning Board approved the Scope of Work on October 8, 2015.  At the Semi-Annual meeting 
on April 5, 2016, the Council aligned the schedules for the two plans so that they are essentially 
concurrent.  The plans are geographically close to one another (approximately one mile apart; 
see map on page 2) and the issues in the two areas are similar.  Community members in both 
plan areas expressed a desire that the Planning Department take a holistic view of potential 
development impacts, particularly regarding schools.  Both plans are within the Walter Johnson 
cluster; a small area in the eastern portion of White Flint 2 is in the Downcounty Consortium.  
 
Outreach  
Outreach thus far has included a dozen meetings -- approximately six community meetings in 
each plan area.  Issues covered, and input received from the community, include parks and 
open spaces, transportation networks and connectivity, land uses, and place-making.  In 
addition, property owners and stakeholders have made presentations about any approved, 
near-term, or potential long-range plans for their sites.  This month, in separate community 
meetings for both plans, staff is presenting the initial results of the transportation modeling 
analysis.   
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Results from all outreach efforts are helpful and important to staff as we begin to develop the 
Plan’s preliminary recommendations, which will be presented to the communities in June and 
to the Planning Board in July.  Staff continues to reach out to residents, businesses, community 
groups, and property owners to engage a diverse cross-section of stakeholders in the planning 
process.  These outreach efforts will continue over the next several months. 
 
Public Schools: Walter Johnson Cluster  
At the initial kick-off meetings for both plans, the primary issue expressed by the majority of 
participants was concern regarding overcrowding in the Walter Johnson School Cluster.  As a 
result of this concern, staff held a joint meeting for White Flint 2 and Rock Spring on September 
17, 2015 that focused exclusively on school issues.  This meeting included an overview about 
how the Planning Department and Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS) coordinate on 
school issues from a master plan perspective.  Staff also provided background about the 
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regulatory process, particularly the annual school test and impact fees that are assessed as part 
of the adequate public facilities analysis, as required by the Subdivision Staging Plan (SSP).  Staff 
from MCPS presented information regarding the methodology for forecasting students as well 
as the approved plans to address capacity issues in the Walter Johnson Cluster.    
 
In January 2016, MCPS initiated the Walter Johnson Cluster Roundtable Discussion Group 
comprised of MCPS staff and cluster coordinators and representatives from the Walter Johnson 
PTA.   MCPS is currently reviewing suggestions from the Roundtable group, which has explored 
a wide range of approaches to accommodate near-term and long-term enrollment growth in 
the cluster.  The Roundtable will complete its work in June and a report will be sent to the 
interim superintendent and the Board of Education.  In the fall of 2016, it is anticipated that the 
superintendent will make a recommendation for the cluster and the Board of Education will 
take action shortly thereafter. 
 
Planning Department staff are tentatively planning another joint meeting with MCPS for the 
White Flint 2 and Rock Spring plans during early June.  This meeting will provide information to 
the broader community about the options to address overcrowding that are included in the 
Roundtable report.  Staff will also provide an overview of the schools portion of the Working 
Draft of the Subdivision Staging Policy.       
 
Transportation Analysis 
Master plans seek to balance the recommended land use densities (at build-out) and the 
transportation infrastructure needed to support the planned development.  As the Board is 
aware, during the master plan process staff develops several land use scenarios to test in the 
transportation modeling.  The residential numbers from the land use scenarios are shared with 
MCPS to ascertain the impacts of potential development on public schools.  The land use 
scenarios include development projects that have been approved but are not yet built (i.e., 
pipeline projects).  For these two plans, the land use scenarios include an option that calculates 
the additional development capacity that properties have under the existing zoning and then 
assumes that this capacity may be utilized in the future.  Both plans also tested a scenario that 
assumed alternative zones for certain properties that would allow a mix of uses at different 
densities than what is currently allowed by the existing zoning.  A range of potential 
development densities and types of uses provides an order of magnitude for the modeling 
exercise.  The preliminary results of the transportation modeling have been completed and 
staff will present this analysis to the Planning Board at the May 26 briefing.  Based on the 
results of the modeling, staff is developing preliminary land use, zoning, and transportation 
recommendations for the plans. 

Assistance and Special Studies 
Urban Land Institute Technical Assistance Panel 
In December 2015, the Planning Department partnered with the Washington, DC chapter of the 
Urban Land Institute (ULI) to conduct a Technical Assistance Panel review of the Rock Spring 
office park and the Executive Boulevard area in White Flint 2.  The Panel made a number of 
recommendations about how the two office parks could become more economically 
competitive, multi-use, and walkable.  A summary of the Panel’s recommendations is attached. 
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County’s Office Market Working Group 
In 2015, the County Executive established an Office Market Working Group that was tasked 
with developing recommendations to enhance the economic climate in Montgomery County, 
identify vehicles to reduce the County’s current office vacancy rate, stimulate the leasing of 
vacant office space, and evaluate the viability of office conversions.  The group, which included 
members of the public and private sectors, issued a report in February 2016.   Based on their 
expertise, members of the group concluded that opportunities for converting office buildings to 
other uses may be limited and are not likely to occur on a scale that would substantially impact 
overall Countywide office vacancies.   
 
Recommendations to address current office vacancies included providing flexibility of uses, 
encouraging ground level retail, improving connections to Metro stations, creating updated 
identities for office parks, and programming outdoor spaces.  The draft report also provided 
specific recommended actions in four areas:  1) expand economic development efforts in order 
to create jobs, attract and retain businesses and increase demand for office space; 2) support 
local business growth, 3) enhance the County’s built environment, and 4) continue to invest in 
transit, and pursue alternative means of providing transportation services to workers and 
residents.   
 
Rock Spring Activation 
The County’s Executive branch has initiated a project known as “Rock Spring Activation” to 
work with property owners and tenants in the Rock Spring office park on near-term strategies 
to activate the area.  Place-making techniques such as branding shuttle buses with a Rock 
Spring logo are being considered.  The Planning Department and the Department of Parks have 
been involved in brainstorming ideas with the Executive branch.   In addition, staff from the 
Department of Parks and the County’s Department of Recreation are working together on this 
effort and may be assisting with programming events and promotional activities that bring 
vitality to the area and highlight its positive attributes.  
 
Adaptive Reuse Study 
For additional assistance to better understand the office market dynamics, the Planning 
Department has hired a consultant to look at the feasibility of adaptively reusing office 
buildings in these two planning areas.  Staff has not received the final report, but the 
consultant’s preliminary draft states that both Executive Boulevard and Rock Spring remain very 
viable office markets.  Despite the current challenges, both locations continue to be too 
valuable for prospective office use to either be converted to other uses or demolished outright.   
 
According to the consultant, the value equation (potential income versus cost) in these 
submarkets for continued office use, though perhaps reduced from prior achieved rent levels, 
still exceeds that of the substantial cost of converting to alternative uses.  Even if market 
conditions might merit repurposing, many of these office buildings have large and wide 
floorplates depths (with interior spaces far from windows) and configurations that make 
conversion to other uses, particularly residential, very challenging.  Generally, buildings with 
narrow footprints are more conducive to residential conversion.    
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Fluctuations and locational changes by Federal office tenants have had a significant impact on 
these two areas.  Vacation of space by Federal agencies that were leasing offices in both areas 
has contributed to the vacancy rates.  The draft report notes, however, that these decisions 
were driven by the need to accommodate changing space requirements and by price, not 
locational or neighborhood deficiencies of either Executive Boulevard or Rock Spring.  The 
recent movement of Federal agencies out of these two areas to other locations in the County, 
including the National Cancer Institute (from Executive Boulevard) and the National Institute of 
Allergy and Infectious Diseases (from Rock Spring), should not be viewed as a repudiation of 
these locations or of the submarket dynamics generally, according to the draft report.   
 
While this report provides an overall picture of the dynamics of these two office submarkets, it 
also points out that the motivations and particular financing situation of individual property 
owners is paramount.  Existing financing liabilities may restrict near-term reuse options; not 
every owner of a possibly obsolete building will actually be interested in a change of use.  In 
addition, the existence of ground leases (which is relatively common in Rock Spring) may 
restrict reuse/redevelopment options for some properties.   
 
Staff will schedule a briefing for the Planning Board on the adaptive reuse study by the 
consultant in July.     
 
Next Steps 
Following this briefing and status update, staff will develop draft recommendations and present 
them to the community in June.  Based on feedback in the upcoming community meetings, 
staff will fine-tune the recommendations.  On July 28, staff will present the preliminary 
recommendations for the White Flint 2 Sector Plan and the Rock Spring Master Plan to the 
Planning Board.  The Working Drafts for both plans will be presented to the Planning Board in 
September.  The tentative schedule for upcoming meetings and milestones for the White Flint 2 
and Rock Spring plans includes:  

 
Planning Board Briefing     May 26, 2016 
Ongoing Community Meetings    May, June, July 2016 
Preliminary Recommendations to the Planning Board July 28, 2016 
Working Drafts to the Planning Board    September 2016 
Planning Board Public Hearings      October 2016 
Planning Board Worksessions     October – December 2016 
Transmit Plans to County Executive and County Council        January/February 2017 
 
 
 
Attachment 
ULI TAP Summary 
 
 






